CHINESE & IRANIAN ARTIFICIAL INTELLIGENCE IN LOW EARTH ORBIT TO THAAD SPACE WARS

Rory Lewis

Department of Computer Science University of Colorado Colorado Springs, Colorado, 80919, USA

ABSTRACT

This paper addresses what the role of artificial intelligence will be in low earth orbit (LEO) and space war is and specifically, what China and Iran's latest research in artificial intelligence on unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs) for LEO space war domains has been, is, and strives to become. The author first presents testimony from scholars and space research scientists from many countries who all categorically state, without a trace of doubt, that all future space warfare will be in satellites and unmanned UAVs and how they in turn will rely heavily on artificial intelligence. This paper includes an analysis on China's strengths in space artificial intelligence and, Iran's systematic approach or arming its UAVs. The second portion of this research drills down into what are the specific mathematical theoretical research areas of artificial research for LEO space wars in various countries, including China. The author concludes with research strategies that will combat China's dominance of space wars.

KEYWORDS

Artificial Intelligence, Machine Learning, Space War, Chinese artificial intelligence.

1. INTRODUCTION

The Next Arms Race is in Artificial Intelligence (AI). Scholars in the field say that military-use AI has become a major potential source of instability and great power strategic competition. [1], [2], [3]. During Paul Scharre's testimony before the United States' House Armed Services Committee on January 9, 2018, he stated that China's race to exploit and integrate Artificial Intelligence (AI) into their military is rising exponentially [4], [5]. In fact, the urge to operationalize AI is why the Pentagon has committed to invest \$10 billion into geospatial analytical companies [6]. Vladimir Putin aptly stated that the nation that dominates AI will dominate the world. [7]. China has budgeted \$150 billion through 2030 on AI research and the U.S. Department of Defence (DoD) is injecting \$7.4 billion into AI [8], [9]. Mariarosaria Taddeo, a Turing Fellow and Deputy Director of the Digital Ethics Lab at the University of Oxford, UK, states that space warfare will include cyber and physical attacks. Cyberspace is a domain of warfare, and Artificial Intelligence is a new defence capability. In 2016, AI in the field of cybersecurity was pinned at \$1 billion. Now it is predicted to be worth at least \$18 billion by 2023 [10]. Furthermore, President Trump has allocated an additional \$12.5 billion for AI projects in LEO and Space. Additionally, Heather Wilson, the Air Force Secretary, is funding upgrade of GPS to GPS III and stated that her motivation for this is because GPS runs the US Air Force and, equally important, the timing that synchronizes the entire Western World's banking system, and we cannot afford to have this exploited by aggressive nation states [11]. This is evidenced by the company that codes the AI for the US Army's UAVs who recently stated; "Now I have Artificial Natarajan Meghanathan et al. (Eds) : CSTY, AI, MaVaS, SIGI, FUZZY - 2019

pp. 65-74, 2019. © CS & IT-CSCP 2019 DOI: 10.5121/csit.2019.91406

Intelligence protecting the data centre, and now the enemy has to have its own Artificial Intelligence to attack my AI. It's already too late to stop the Artificial Intelligence arms race, we must manage it instead" [12], [13]. Even the F-35 uses AI to distribute battlefield awareness [8], [14], [15], and the office or Naval Research's (ONR) Smart Ship Program also uses AI [16], [17], [18] which is essentially replace sailors [2] on the their 27 CG 47 Ticonderoga-class cruisers [10], [13]. To sum up the realization the US is in danger of losing its lead on Artificial Intelligence to China is evidenced by, William Roper, when heading the US Pentagon's Strategic Capabilities Office, said that his superiors at the Pentagon finally realized that America's world-leading efforts in artificial intelligence were about to be overtaken by China [8], [13], when in March 2016, Elsa Kania, a specialist on Chinese military innovation showed Roper's superiors that it was when Google's DeepMind used Artificial Intelligence to defeat a world champion in the ancient Chinese game of Go, that the Chinese military made a goal to have Chinese Artificial Intelligence by 2030 [8].

2. COLD WAR STRATEGIES & ARTIFICIAL INTELLIGENCE CONFLICTS

The Pentagon has acknowledged that deploying conventional Cold War strategies to deter AIinfluenced cyberconflicts in Space is highly problematic and there is now a push to specify the role of Artificial Intelligence in future wars and conflicts [19]. The most disruptive of these possible technologies is the potential for Artificial Intelligence housed within quantum computers [20], [21]. Here, the issues is that it is an unknown as to how fast Artificial Intelligence and quantum computing will be available to state and non-state actors seeking to challenge US interests [21], and it is no secret that the first country to create and deploy Artificial Intelligence with Quantum computing will absolutely acquire a decisive advantage over its competitors [21]. This issue was set in steel when General Paul Selva, vice chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, told Congress in 2017, that Artificial Intelligence will might create a "complex battlespace, particularly machine-to-machine interaction in space and cyberspace, where speed is of the essence" [22].

2.1. Directed Energy, Artificial Intelligence in LEO Space War

Unlike conventional weapons that utilize kinetic energy through bullets and missiles, directed Energy in Space includes all weapons that use different wavelengths of the electromagnetic spectrum, from lasers through to micro- waves, LASERs, plasma weapons and pulse bombes [23], [24], [25]. Having Artificial Intelligence in Space can allow a multitude of satellites and other sensors to have their data synthesized automatically through various algorithms [26], [25]. AI and directed energy weapons is without a doubt the new arms race in LEO space with the US, Russia and China [27], leading the way. This is not new, the AI space arms race began years ago when GPS satellites used AI to detect nuclear explosions [28]. The renowned authority on AIbased satellite systems, Prof. Pelton points out that High-Throughput Satellites (HTS) with their sophisticated AI are the most advanced instruments in space [29], [28]. The Missile Defense Agency has an RFI for applied research white papers for applied research that integrates AI on space weapons with LASERs, plasma weapons and pulse bombes and other directed energy systems [30]. The second wave was pattern recognition which when applied on the battlefield, allows computers to control the use of the electro-magnetic spectrum. To validate the seriousness the US Military has for Directed Energy AI Space Systems, DARPA has committed \$3.44 billion for 2019 [31].

2.2. The US Military Braces for Artificial Intelligence War in Space

New technologies that promise significant strategic advantages can upset balances of power or disrupt previously stable global governance arrangements [32] and some experts suggest that

Artificial Intelligence in Space will spell "the biggest geopolitical revolution in human history" [33]. Systems such as Caffe [34], and TensorFlow [35] have made it easier to efficiently integrate AI and machine learning into military unmanned ground or aerial vehicles and medical robotics [36] and computation frameworks like have helped designers and engineers build novel and robust unmanned autonomous systems [37], [38]. The reason is that current satellites are bombarding the DoD with some much information that it is drowning in information and has no option but to find AI that can convert all the information into intelligence [39].

<u>The United States Air Force Seeks Non-DoD Space for Artificial Intelligence.</u> One of the problems that DoD has with AI and ML systems is that these systems need the freedom to predict events and when wrong, rewrite their own code. The problem is that the DoD does not permit unvetted computer software or code on any DoD system. This makes it almost impossible for a machine learning system to write its own code because, it needs to be vetted by a human. However, the United States Air Force is the first to realize this and has created the Air Force Cognitive Engine (ACE) platform that will allow AI systems recode themselves [40].

<u>Artificial Intelligence to Rescue THAAD.</u> Artificial Intelligence in Terminal High Altitude Area Defense Missile Defense (THAAD) was a kinetic-energy weapon designed to protect the United States against enemy missile attack. But after \$3.2 billion had been spent, the program was deemed a failure, as all five of the initial tests had missed the targets. The Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) was developed to intercept short- and medium-range missiles using a hit-to-kill approach [41]. However after \$3.2B it was not able to hit any of its test targets. Here, AI is now being installed onto the system to overcome its failures [42], [28]. Additionally, the MDA's C2BMC, Developed by Lockheed Martin and Northrup Grumman, intends to also use AI to synchronize the multi-layered missile defense system with sensors and operators to rescue THAAD [42].

<u>Artificial Intelligence and LAMs.</u> There is no doubt that military AI has become central to the new arms race in space [43]. Take for example, loitering attack munitions (LAMs) that loiter for targets such as enemy radars, ships, or tanks, all based on pre trained Artificial Intelligence targeting criteria, to destroy its target when their sensors detect an enemy's air-defense radar. Some of the earliest LAMs were created by the Israel Aerospace Industries, in the early 1990's where they were specifically designed to loiter in the air and then attack radar installations or mobile missile launchers [44]. The issue is that for a LAM to quickly attack a target area, the battlefield has become much more complex than that if Israel in 1990, herein AI attached to systems in LEO that can assess the entire battlespace have become absolutely crucial [45], [46]. For example, AI on a LAM can ID and destroy an enemy missile much faster than a cruise missile or human being, and can loiter in space for much longer periods [26].

<u>Artificial Intelligence in C2.</u> Similar to LAMs, in concept, Artificial Intelligence is expected to become more widely used in aids to decision making in Command-and-Control (C2) platforms. Again, because Space War is the battlefield is becoming increasingly complex, commanders are realizing that the human brain can no longer keep track of thousands or variables changing each second, here the military is utilizing game-theoretic models and Machine Learning with a systems perspective to effectively analyse complex systems for C2 [47]. Here the issue is that there is considerable mental fatigue and stress, however AI never gets tired and is always very alert [48]. Herein, the US Undersecretary of Defense for Acquisition and Sustainment, Ellen Lord told reporters on May 10 that her office is working on a formal policy for implementing such legislation [49].

<u>Artificial Intelligence and LEO.</u> Satellites in space are likely to remain highly vulnerable to nuclear attack as they occupy the same physical space as ballistic missiles and are also just as

vulnerable to anti-ballistic missile defense systems [6], [50]. China is not pleased where it stands with artificial intelligence and the US Navy in the South China seas [51]. China is frantically trying to use AI in its anti-ship missiles and radar ocean reconnaissance satellites ("rorsats") that can detect where U.S battle ships and carriers are [52]. Intelligence shows that China is serious about catching up to the US in Artificial Intelligence in this domain [53], [54]. Here, DARAPA is connecting military sensors to commercial satellite buses to combat these Chinese goals [55].

2.3. Artificial Intelligence and UAVs.

It is also known that AI can control swarms of autonomous UAVs and outpace the ability of human beings [56]. Even though Artificial Intelligence is controlling these swarms of drones in air and the oceans, intelligence shows that China will roll out AI to control their swarms of ocean unmanned vehicles, to space. As a result, AI will be the only way to counter the aforementioned Chinese swarms of armed drones [26], [57]. China's People's Liberation Army (PLA) has not only verbally designated space as the new domain of war, but also implemented lasers, high-powered microwave, and particle beam weapons to destroy the satellites of foreign. Countries [58], [59], [60]. To combat this, the US is creating Artificial Intelligence systems embedded in US satellites that can detect a Chinese laser and dodge it. The US military has stated that it will incorporate Artificial Intelligence to have the US' constellation of satellites orbiting Earth a "fighting chance". Michael Dickey, of the US Air Force Space Command has confirmed that the DoD is creating autonomous orbiting entries that can dodge missiles and satellite-based weapons. In fact, he stated that the goal is to have Artificial Intelligence help satellites avoid attack is by moving them out of "predictable orbits", including geosynchronous earth orbits [61], [62].

3. CHINA'S ARTIFICIAL INTELLIGENCE IN SPACE.

China has had Artificial Intelligence in Space form its over ten year old scavenger satellite programme according to a recently declassified documents [63]. Similar to SpaceX, China is also developing super-heavy-lift and reusable rockets due for its first test flights in 2030 [6]. Sandro Gaycken, a senior advisor to NATO, has stated that this is incredibly dangerous and that "The naive hippy developers from Silicon Valley don't understand how critical the situation is s is and that the CIA should force them to protect the US from China [64], [65]. It is no secret that China's military ambitions are all based upon on controlling outer space through artificial intelligence. Experts at the Centre for New American Security at Harvard University confirm that the Chinese leadership recognizes and intends to take advantage of AI to enhance its economic competitiveness and military capabilities [66]. Chinese Beidou satellites are already competing with the US constellation of state-of-the-art satellites. The Beidou navigation system constellation consists of eight Beidou satellites and provide navigation and positioning in the Asia-Pacific Region. The Beidou technology is based on the Position And Navigation Data Analysis (PANDA) built by Wuhan University [67], [68], [69]. Additionally, it is generally accepted that China's Secretive Space Program may threaten NASA's Dominance. This was seen by the recent launch of the Shenzhou 11 spacecraft in western China last month where President Xi Jinping stated he hopes the space missions will lead the world in 21st-century technologies. [70].

China plans to continue jamming U.S. Satellites. Satellites control GPS, ATMs, credit cards, telecommunications, time and television [71]. A disruption of GPS services will affect cars, shut down most airplanes, cargo vessels, supply-chain management systems, and transportation hubs driven by GPS [71]. China's overall strategy is to use terrestrial jamming techniques to deny freedom of movement on the battlefield by creating Anti-Area/Area Denial (A2/AD) environments [72]. These jamming procedures will continue against the US' Advanced Extremely High Frequency (AEHF) systems [73], [74]. ASAT weapons are designed to destroy military satellites. The detection of when these orbits are changed is critical in the AI war

between China and the US [75]. Additionally, to stand off missile attacks, Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) missiles, Aegis Sea-based Missile Defense systems, Aegis Ashore systems, and Patriot Advanced Capability-3 (PAC-3) to name a few[30]. Last but not least is cyber capabilities [76] and detecting New Orbits of Adversary Satellites is also critical [77].

4. IRANIAN ARMED UAVS.

Along with AI in LEO when it comes to shear destruction, IRAN has a family of Delta wing drones that pose an imminent threat in the region because traditional means to combat larger missiles, LEO objects are rendered useless. Iranian delta wing armed drones such as the <u>Shahed-129</u> can carry 8 missiles and has an 1,200 mile range and is capable of conducting serious harm to Israel, Jordan and Saudi Arabia facilities [78], [79]. The Shahed is a smaller version of the U.S. Predator. The <u>Saeghed-171</u> can carry four missiles and is modelled after the RQ-170 and is a "medium-range combat reconnaissance" In 2018, Israel shot one down [78]. The <u>Sadegh-1</u>, had its first air flight in 2014m has a speed of 120 miles per hour, canloiter for six hours and carry two weapons [78]. The <u>Mojaher-6.</u> Was unveiled in 2016, can loiter for 24 hours can go up to 18,000 feet and can only travel up to 120 miles per hour because its propeller driven [78].

5. OTHER COUNTRIES' ARTIFICIAL INTELLIGENCE IN SPACE.

5.1. Russia's Artificial Intelligence in Space.

Russia has invested in the "Nerekhta", and Artificial Intelligence driven unmanned ground vehicle. However, the Russian government's future investment in Artificial Intelligence is unknown. We only know that it only spends about , but reports estimate that it spends approximately \$12.5 million a year [7]. This is very small compared to China and the US. China will invest \$150 billion through 2030 and the U.S. DoD alone spends \$7.4 billion Artificial Intelligence [8], [9]. This may change as Russia does not want to be left behind by China and the US in the AI race [80]. This is evidenced by recent developments in Russia's Foundation for Advanced Research Projects to decrypt images from space with the use of artificial intelligence (AI) to autonomously decoding space information [81]. Additionally. Russia also has plans to its have its humanoid, fly a crewless Soyuz craft to the Internaional Space Station [82].

5.2. The United Kingdom

Recently the UK announced contract between private and public groups investing \$200 million of AI investment into the country. Here, the government invests \$30 million, Global Brain, a private Artificial Intelligence company invests \$50 million and Chrysalix will invest over \$100 million. The House of Lords acknowledged that the UK does not have the resources to outspend countries China and the US [7].

5.3. The European Union

An April 25 the European Commission announced a \notin 20 billion investment in artificial Intelligence in weapons that by 2020 will have spent these funds from public and private entities. The problem is that this is a preliminary document. Whether the Commission actually invests this into AI is yet to be seen [7].

5.4. Germany

Chancellor Angela Merkel has recognized the importance of competing with China in AI. She has said she understands that China wants to become the world leader in Artificial Intelligence. And that Germany cannot accept this. However, the German government does not seem to want

Computer Science & Information Technology (CS & IT)

to invest in AI. Ironically, it's Amazon that is investing \$1.5 million at the Max Planck Institute AI campus in Tubingen [83] [84].

5.5. France

French President Emmanuel Macron announced that France will invest €1.5 billion into Artificial Intelligence research by 2022. Unlike other countries, France will force its private companies publicly release AI code and data [85].

5.6. India

India has announced it will invest in Artificial Intelligence to analyse satellite photographs and Full Motion Video from UAVs for detection, classification, pattern recognition and decision support. Not much is known on the amount it will invest but it will not be close to that of China and the US [86].

6. CONCLUSIONS

It is clear that the new war in space has already begun and that it is driven by Artificial Intelligence. The United States was initially complacent and has allowed China to become very close in some areas of Space War Artificial Intelligence. The issue is that China has built such a huge infrastructure of Artificial Intelligence military and space research, that even though it has not quite beaten the US in the AI Space War, as Eric Schmidt has predicted, it will most likely surpass the US in 2025 - 2030. That, is unless the US suddenly invests huge amounts of research into AI.

REFERENCES

- [1] C. Albon, "DMOC-S provides many forms of support: Demand For Space Simulation In Virtual Training Outpacing Capacity," Inside the Air Force, vol. 25, no. 25, pp. 1–11, 2014.
- [2] J. Johnson, "Artificial intelligence and future warfare: implications for international security.," Defense and Security Analysis, vol. 2019, pp. 1–23, 2019.
- [3] E. A. Colby and M. S. Gerson, "Strategic stability: Contending interpretations," Army War College Carlisle Barracks PA Strategic Studies Institute, 2013.
- [4] S. Mori, "US Defense Innovation and Artificial Intelligence," Asia-Pacific Review, vol. 25, no. 2, pp. 16–44, 2018.
- [5] P. Scharre, "Testimony before the House Armed Services Subcommittee on Emerging Threats and Capabilities China's Pursuit of Emerging and Exponential Technologies."
- [6] S. Erwin, "Military.Space \textbar AI race moves to space. China's heavy rockets a concern for U.S. Soldiers learn to operate satellites," SpaceNews.com, Jul. 2018.
- [7] S. Bendett, Putin Orders Up a National AI Strategy. 2019.
- [8] J. E. Barnes and J. Chin, "The New Arms Race in AI," The Wall Street Journal, vol. 2, 2018.
- [9] A. Polyakova, "Weapons of the weak: Russia and AI-driven asymmetric warfare," Brookings Institute, no. 3, pp. 264–268, Nov. 2018.
- [10] M. Taddeo and L. Floridi, Regulate artificial intelligence to avert cyber arms race. Nature Publishing Group, 2018.
- [11] B. Bender and J. Klimas, Space war is coming and the U.S. is not ready. 2018.
- [12] M. R. Bauer, "The next cyber arms race is in artificial intelligence," Fifth Domain & Real Cear Defense (realcleardefense.com), 2018.
- [13] E. M. Geist, "It's already too late to stop the AI arms race. We must manage it instead," Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, vol. 72, no. 5, pp. 318–321, 2016.
- [14] E. L. Suarez, M. J. Duffy, R. N. Gamache, R. Morris, and A. J. Hess, "Jet engine life prediction systems integrated with prognostics health management," in 2004 IEEE Aerospace Conference Proceedings (IEEE Cat. No. 04TH8720), 2004, vol. 6, pp. 3596–3602.
- [15] R. B. Trsek, "The Last Manned Fighter: Replacing Manned Fighters with UCAVS," AIR COMMAND AND STAFF COLL MAXWELL AFB AL, 2007.

- [16] R. Hughes, S. Balestrini, K. Kelly, N. Weston, and D. Mavris, "Modeling of an integrated reconfigurable intelligent system (IRIS) for ship design," in Proceedings of the 2006 ASNE ship and ship systems technology (S3T) symposium, 2006.
- [17] R. O'Rourke, "Navy Littoral Combat Ship (LCS)/Frigate Program: Background and Issues for Congress," 2016.
- [18] S. B. Sloane, "The use of artificial intelligence by the United States Navy: Case study of a failure," AI Magazine, vol. 12, no. 1, pp. 80–80, 1991.
- [19] C. Cath, S. Wachter, B. Mittelstadt, M. Taddeo, and L. Floridi, "Artificial intelligence and the 'good society': the US, EU, and UK approach," Science and engineering ethics, vol. 24, no. 2, pp. 505–528, 2018.
- [20] T. X. Hammes, The sling and the stone: on war in the 21st century. Zenith Press, 2006.
- [21] P. R. Norwood, B. M. Jensen, and J. Barnes, "Capturing the character of future war," Parameters, vol. 46, no. 2, p. 81, 2016.
- [22] M. T. Klare, "Artificial intelligence and the future of war," Le Monde diplomatique, 19-Dec-2018. [Online]. Available: https://mondediplo.com/openpage/artificial-intelligence-and-the-future-of-war. [Accessed: 22-May-2019].
- [23] D. Ciullo et al., "Viable short-term directed energy weapon naval solutions: a systems analysis of current prototypes," NAVAL POSTGRADUATE SCHOOL MONTEREY CA, 2013.
- [24] D. Hayes and E. Quintana, "When Will Directed Energy Weapons See The Light?," The RUSI Journal, vol. 156, no. 3, pp. 64–70, Jun. 2011.
- [25] M. O'Hanlon, Forecasting change in military technology, 2020-2040. Military Technology 2020-2040, 2019.
- [26] J. Johnson, "Artificial intelligence and future warfare: implications for international security.," Defense and Security Analysis, vol. 2019, pp. 1–23, 2019.
- [27] L. Rosen, The Arms Race of the 21st Century is About AI, Automation, Beam Weapons, Space, and Force Fields. 2018.
- [28] J. N. Pelton, "Future of Military Satellite Systems.," Handbook of Satellite Applications, pp. 705– 719, 2017.
- [29] Daniel. Minoli, "Innovations in satellite communications and satellite technology: the industry implications of DVB-S2X, high throughput satellites, Ultra HD, M2M, and IP.," John Wiley & Sons, 2015.
- [30] D. McDaniel, "MDA Issues Broad Agency Announcement for Ballistic Missile Defense R&D," ExecutiveBiz, 04-Apr-2019.
- [31] G. Ratnam, "DARPA Chief Touts Artificial Intelligence Efforts," Roll Call, Mar. 2018.
- [32] W. Rees and L. Davies, "The Anglo-American military relationship: Institutional rules, practices, and narratives," Contemporary Security Policy, pp. 1–23, 2019.
- [33] M. M. Maas, "How viable is international arms control for military artificial intelligence? Three lessons from nuclear weapons," Contemporary Security Policy, vol. 40, no. 3, pp. 285–311, 2019.
- [34] Jia Y. Q., Shelhamer, E., Donahue, J., et al., "Caffe: convolutional architecture for fast feature embedding.," Proc. 22nd ACM Int. Conf. on Multimedia, pp. 675–678, 2014.
- [35] M. Abadi, A. Agarwal, and P. Barham, "TensorFlow: large-scale machine learning on heterogeneous systems.," arXiv:1603.04467, 2016.
- [36] S. Chetlur et al., "Efficient primitives for deep learning," nature, p. 1410.0759, 2014.
- [37] Yunhe. Pan, "Heading toward artificial intelligence 2.0.," Engineering, pp. 409–413, 2016.
- [38] Nguyen Tien M. and A. T. Guillen, "War-gaming application for future space systems acquisition. IX," Sensors and Systems for Space Applications, vol. 9838, 2016.
- [39] C. Mahon, "The US Military Braces for War in Space as They Weaponize Artificial Intelligence in the Battle for Satellites." [Online]. Available: https://www.outerplaces.com/science/item/18391-artificial-intelligence-satellites-war. [Accessed: 21-May-2019].
- [40] L. C. Williams, USAF seeks safe space for AI development -. 2019.
- [41] R. Weitz, "US MISSILE DEFENSE: Closing the Gap," World Affairs, vol. 176, no. 2, pp. 80–87, 2013.
- [42] A. J. Behrens, "Joint Air and Missile Defense Mission Command: A Singular, Intelligent Multi-Domain Platform and Culture," Gravely Naval Research Group, Naval War College Newport United States, 2018.
- [43] A. F. P. Directive and A. F. Handbook, "BY ORDER OF THE COMMANDER SPACE AND MISSILE SYSTEMS CENTER," Personnel, 2017.

- [44] D. Gettinger and A. H. Michel, "Platform South Korea Harpy/Harop Turkey Harpy/Harop USA Coyote USA Switchblade Uzbekistan Harpy/Harop," p. 4.
- [45] X. Liu, L. Liu, M. Xiang, and W. Zhang, "Optimal Design of Loitering Munition Trajectory in Complex Battlefield Environment," in 2016 2nd Workshop on Advanced Research and Technology in Industry Applications (WARTIA-16), 2016.
- [46] L. Bing and Y. Ning, "Research on the dynamic evolution behavior of group loitering air vehicles," Applied Mathematics and Nonlinear Sciences, vol. 1, no. 2, pp. 353–358, 2016.
- [47] A. K. Raz, E. Blasch, R. Cruise, and S. Natarajan, "Enabling Autonomy in Command and Control via Game-Theoretic Models and Machine Learning with a Systems Perspective," in AIAA Scitech 2019 Forum, American Institute of Aeronautics and Astronautics.
- [48] J. Sankaran, "A Different Use for Artificial Intelligence in Nuclear Weapons Command and Control," War on the Rocks, Apr. 2019.
- [49] S. Erwin, "Section 804: Undersecretary of Defense for Acquisition and Sustainment Ellen Lord," SpaceNews.com, May 2019.
- [50] M. E. O'Hanlon, "The role of AI in future warfare," Brookings, 29-Nov-2018. .
- [51] "US aircraft carrier sparks fears as it challenges China in South China Sea," South China Morning Post, 11-Apr-2018. [Online]. Available: https://www.scmp.com/news/china/article/2141169/us-aircraft-carrier-sails-disputed-south-china-sea-display-military-might. [Accessed: 28-Jul-2019].
- [52] L. Thompson, "Why China Wants A Super Rocket Like NASA's Space Launch System," Forbes. [Online]. Available: https://www.forbes.com/sites/lorenthompson/2018/07/09/why-china-wants-asuper-rocket-like-nasas-space-launch-system/. [Accessed: 20-May-2019].
- [53] B. Gertz, "Inside the Ring: China's military outlines artificial intelligence plans," The Washington Times, Jan. 2019.
- [54] A.-M. Slaughter, "Inside the U.S. and China's Incoming Artificial Intelligence Cold War," Pacific Standard. [Online]. Available: https://psmag.com/social-justice/china-and-the-united-statesimpending-ai-cold-war. [Accessed: 20-May-2019].
- [55] S. Erwin, "With a new satellite factory in the U.S., Airbus eyes opportunities in military space," SpaceNews.com, Jul. 2018.
- [56] K. Huang, China starts work on world's biggest test site for drone ships at gateway to South China Sea | South China Morning Post. 2018.
- [57] M. Peck, "Here Comes the Swarm: China Just Unveiled a Robot Missile Boat," The National Interest, 13-Nov-2018. [Online]. Available: https://nationalinterest.org/blog/buzz/here-comes-swarm-chinajust-unveiled-robot-missile-boat-35947. [Accessed: 28-Jul-2019].
- [58] K. Pollpeter, "Space, the New Domain: Space Operations and Chinese Military Reforms," Journal of Strategic Studies, vol. 39, no. 5–6, pp. 709–727, Sep. 2016.
- [59] U. D. of Defense, "Annual report to congress, military and security developments involving the People's Republic of China 2016," 2016.
- [60] U. Wittrock, P. Rausch, and S. Verpoort, "Unimorph Deformable Mirrors: From Technology Development to Applications in Lasers and Space Telescopes," in Imaging and Applied Optics 2016 (2016), paper AOT1C.1, 2016, p. AOT1C.1.
- [61] P. Tucker, "Pentagon Wants Satellites That Can Dodge Incoming Fire," Defense One, Feb. 2019.
- [62] J. Garamone, Military Global Integration Is About Change, Joint Staff Official Says > Air University (AU) > Air University News. Defense.gov. 2019.
- [63] S. Chen, "How China's scavenger satellites are being used to develop AI weapons," South China Morning Post, Apr. 2019.
- [64] T. Upchurch, "How China could beat the West in the deadly race for AI weapons," Wired UK, 08-Aug-2018.
- [65] "China Will Surpass US in AI Around 2025, Says Google's Eric Schmidt Defense One." [Online]. Available: https://www.defenseone.com/technology/2017/11/google-chief-china-will-surpass-us-aiaround-2025/142214/. [Accessed: 28-Jul-2019].
- [66] E. B. Kania, "Battlefield Singularity," Artificial Intelligence, Military, 2017.
- [67] C. Shi et al., "Precise orbit determination of Beidou Satellites with precise positioning," Sci. China Earth Sci., vol. 55, no. 7, pp. 1079–1086, Jul. 2012.
- [68] L. Wanninger and S. Beer, "BeiDou satellite-induced code pseudorange variations: diagnosis and therapy," GPS solutions, vol. 19, no. 4, pp. 639–648, 2015.

- [69] C. Han, Y. Yang, and Z. Cai, "BeiDou navigation satellite system and its time scales," Metrologia, vol. 48, no. 4, p. S213, 2011.
- [70] B. Bremmer, "China Has a Plan to Beat the U.S. in Space," Bloomberg News, Nov. 2016.
- [71] E. Morris, P. Hays, S. Anderson, J. Armor, and J. Sheldon, A Day Without Space: Economic and National Security Ramifications. The George C. Marshall Institute, 2008.
- [72] G. Dvorsky, What Would Happen If All Our Satellites Were Suddenly Destroyed? 2015.
- [73] T. Harrison, K. Johnson, and T. G. Roberts, Space Threat Assessment 2018. Center for Strategic & International Studies, 2018.
- [74] L. Martin, Advanced Extremely High Frequency (AEHF) Satellite System. 2018.
- [75] Staff, Types of orbits / Space Transportation / Our Activities / ESA. .
- [76] M. Ybarra, Defended CAOC Cyber Operators Pair With Pilots For First Time During Red Flag Exercise. 2011.
- [77] F. R. Hoots, P. W. Schumacher Jr, and R. A. Glover, "History of analytical orbit modeling in the US space surveillance system," Journal of Guidance, Control, and Dynamics, vol. 27, no. 2, pp. 174–185, 2004.
- [78] P. Brookes, "The Growing Iranian Unmanned Combat Aerial Vehicle Threat Needs U.S. Action," no. 3437, p. 19.
- [79] "Iran unveils 'indigenous' drone," BBC News, 26-Sep-2012.
- [80] S. Shumsky, "Artificial Intelligence: Challenges and Threats for Russia." [Online]. Available: https://russiancouncil.ru/en/analytics-and-comments/analytics/artificial-intelligence-challenges-andthreats-for-russia/. [Accessed: 22-May-2019].
- [81] M. Japaridze, Russian research agency to design AI-based technology for decoding satellite images. 2019.
- [82] M. Stephanie, Russia to Send Twin Sharpshooter Robots Into Space. 2018.
- [83] M. Joshi, D. Trump, and X. Jinping, "China and Europe: Trade, Technology and Competition," Occasional Papers, 2019.
- [84] S. Raine, "Europe, the EU and foreign affairs," Adelphi Series, vol. 57, no. 468–469, pp. 111–140, 2017.
- [85] "France to spend \$1.8 billion on AI to compete with U.S., China Reuters." [Online]. Available: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-france-tech/france-to-spend-1-8-billion-on-ai-to-compete-with-us-china-idUSKBN1H51XP. [Accessed: 29-Jul-2019].
- [86] iHLS N. Desk, "AI to Help Analyze Military Satellite Photographs," iHLS, 23-Mar-2019. .

AUTHOR

Dr. Rory Lewis has a PhD in Computer Science and a Juris Doctor in Law. Dr. Lewis is an Associate Professor in the Computer Science Department and the Bachelor of Innovation series of degrees at the University of Colorado Colorado Springs (UCCS) where he is the Program Director of the Masters of Computer Science. He is the recipient of Outstanding Achievement: Teacher of the Year for the College of Engineering, Computer Science. He is the recipient of Outstanding Achievement: Inventor of the Year University of Colorado, for his innovative work in machine learning. He is the recipient of the Diversity & Inclusiveness Award; "Innovations in



Scholarship for Inclusiveness" and the recipient of Outstanding Achievement: Teacher of the Year. College of Engr (Student Vote), 2018 and 2019. Dr. Lewis has delivered keynote addresses at i) The Convergence of Artificial Intelligence and the Internet of Things. The role of DNNs, GPUs and artificial consciousness on the future of the IoT. Nov 28-29, 2017 Palo Alto, CA, where Eric Schmidt, CEO of Google, was in the audience, and at ii) the 2nd Annual Autonomous Capabilities for DoD Summit Sept 19-20, 2018 in Maryland where he addressed Deputy Chief of Staffs and generals on Artificial Intelligence, comparing academia and industry versus the DoD Artificial Intelligence and ML research methodologies. Dr. Lewis conducts his Machine Learning research at both the University of Colorado's Colorado Springs campus and the Pentagon where he has Secret Clearance and is a Senior Research Fellow in machine learning systems for Intelligence Surveillance & Reconnaissance (ISR). Dr. Lewis is also a Senior Research Scientist for machine learning and artificial intelligence at the RAND Corporation in the analysis of artificial intelligence research in various countries. In the nineties, Dr. Lewis received a Bachelor of Science in Computer and Electrical Engineering from Syracuse University and then, during and after his tenure at

Computer Science & Information Technology (CS & IT)

Syracuse College of Law, Dr. Lewis worked at the nation's premier Law firm Fulbright & Jaworski LLC prosecuting high-tech litigation cases involving microprocessor electrical circuitry intellectual property violations such as in Intel vs. AMD where he worked both in San Francisco, CA and Austin, TX. In the early 2000's Dr. Lewis returned to academia to pursue a PhD in Machine Learning. Here he studied under Professor Zbigniew W. Ras who was the PhD student for the "father" of Rough Set theory Zdzisław Pawlak. Dr. Lewis was awarded tenure in 2017 and was promoted to Associate Professor.